GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 18 November 2021 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chairman)

Ms V. Heaton (Deputy Chairman)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr A. Jones 

Ms M. Kelly (7:29pm)
Mrs Moughtin
Apologise


Mr M. Wade
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME

	21/050

	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the November meeting. She thanked the Commissioners’ staff and British Legion for the Remembrance Day Service on Peel Hill and the Cathedral for the Remembrance Sunday Service.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	21/051
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 21 October 2021. The Deputy Chairman proposed the approval of these minutes. Mr Crompton seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	21/052
	Item 21/044 Manx Utility Authority Call for Sewerage Treatment Sites 
The Board noted no response had been received on leachate treatment or the reinstatement of weekly testing to 1976 standards.
Item 21/047 Civic Amenity Site Issues and Deferred Funding Request
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 10. 
Item 21/047 Statement of Accounts
The Board noted the 2020/21 Statement of Accounts were audited and published on the Commissioners’ website by 31 October 2021.

Item 20/048 Local Government (Amendment Bill) 
The Board noted the Commissioners’ comments on Schedule 1 and 3 had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure by 2 November 2021 as requested by the Department. The Board noted the content of the Department’s response dated 3 November 2021 indicating the information provided by the Commissioners had given them a greater understanding of the Commissioners’ concerns and they would respond in due course.

Item 21/048 Peel Online Photography Archive  
The Board noted the Event and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had agreed this funding subject to the Commissioners having permission to independently use this archive at no additional cost including the ability to add to the archive in the future as the need arises.

Item 21/048 Commissioners Training
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 16.
Item 21/049 Any Other Business Operational Items

No other operational updates were required from the last meeting.



	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	21/053
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 4 November 2021 and the following matter were discussed.
The lead members reviewed and did not oppose the following applications: 21/01022/B New roof and dormer extension at 9 Rheat Bridson; 21/01030/B Installation of air source heat pump at 2 Meadow Lane, Slieau Whallian View; 21/01084 New roof and dormer extension at 8 Glenfaba Road; 21/01092/B Change of roofing and door at 4 Duke Street; 21/01104/B Change driveway at Fairholme, Peveril Avenue (Amended drawings); 21/01183/B Erection of extension at Craglea Lodge, Belle Vue; 21/01179/B Changes to porch and front of property at 2 Ballaterson Road; 21/01172/B Replacement porch and conservatory at 13 Mountain View; 21/01196/B Erection of extension at 6 The Links; 21/00772/B Erection of fence at 14 Aspen Drive, Ballawattleworth; and  21/01237/B Erection of dormer extension at 14 Peveril Avenue.
The lead members agreed no further action was required for the following planning decisions: 21/00720/B Approval for change of use ground floor from residential to hot food take away at 4 Atholl Place; 21/00803/B Approval for installation of fencing at 14 McLeods Field; 21/00903/B Approval for installation of replacement windows at 10 Mona Street; 21/00848/LAW Approval for the installation of windows and roof lights at 5 St Peters Lane; 21/01031/LAW Approval for change of use from retail to residential use at 1A Christian Street; 20/00455/B Approval at appeal for reconstruction and regeneration of Atholl Place; 21/00826/C Approval of additional use of Art/Pottery studio for exhibitions at Unit 1 The Old Gas Works, Mill Road; 21/00822/B Approval for the installation of replacement roof windows at 7 Stanley Road; 21/00824/B Refusal of works to porch and extension at 13 Mountain View; 21/00989/B Approval of replacement windows at 6 Church Street; 21/00897/B Approval for changing condition concerning opening hours at 33 Michael Street; 21/00878/C Approval for additional use as tourist accommodation at 1 Church Lane; 21/01028/D Approval for sign at The Highwayman, 1 Close Beg; 21/00960/C Approval for additional use as tourist accommodation at 15 Duke Street; 21/00885/B Approval for the installation of replacement windows at 10 Ballaquane Park; and 21/00871/B Approval for the erection of extension at 17 Ash Close, Ballawattleworth.
The lead members noted the building control approval for the Commissioners’ former Brickyard Site, Mill Road, Peel had lapsed on 4 October 2021.
The lead members approved the application dated 12 October 2021 from Peel RNLI to carry out a street collection on 9 June 2021 on Peel Promenade.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ business case for the external refurbishment of Reayrt Aalin had been approved by the Department of Infrastructure. The proposed financial allocations were £65,000 in 2022/23, £400,000 in 2023/24 and £750,000 in 2024/25. The lead members noted the Commissioners’ housing reserve could be used in 2022/23 to commence this project and a property in Reayrt Aalin was being kept vacant for use as a site office and for site welfare.

The lead members noted the contents of the Commissioners’ performance management return. The Commissioners’ officers reported routine repairs required in one month and rent arrears had not met the minimum standard.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment. Mrs Moughtin asked if permission had been granted for the replacement windows at the Old Post Office in Douglas Street. Mr Jones confirmed an application had not been submitted for these works and the Town Clerk with the assistance of Planning Enforcement had taken steps to reinstate these important windows including giving advice on the regeneration grants offered by the Department of Enterprise and the Commissioners.
Ms M. Kelly attended the meeting at 7:29pm

Item 6 Application to Purchase Land at Ballaquane Park Enclosed in 2005

The Board noted the contents of the communication from Mr Leece requesting permission to purchase a small area of land enclosed within his garden since 2005 and the reason why the enclosure had mistakenly taken place in the first instance. Mr Jones stated the land had been enclosed and not available as public open space since 2005. Mr Jones proposed this land should be sold to Mr Leece at market value at no cost to the Commissioners. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed. 



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	21/054
	Item 6 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported an Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 21 October 2021 and the following matters were discussed.

The lead members noted the arrangements were in place for the Commissioners’ bonfire and firework display to take place on 29 October. The lead members approved the street collection for the Peel RNLI and the selling of glow sticks by the Douglas Boxing Club which takes place during this event.

The lead members noted the light display was arranged for 6:30pm at St Peter’s Church to close the Peel Trader’s Hop Tu Naa event scheduled to take place on 30 October 2021. The Commissioners’ officers reported up to twelve gazebos were available for the street market, the window display cup was being engraved and the tea lights for the turnip procession had arrived. The Town Clerk reported the procession risk assessment required modification to include the actual route which would be used. A copy of the risk assessment had been sent to the Commissioners’ insurer to ensure the event had the necessary cover. The Town Clerk reported the associated road traffic closure orders had been sought by the Commissioners’ event management contractor. The Commissioners’ officers stated this discharged all the support the Lead Member Committee had agreed to give to this event. The lead members asked for further discussion on this matter to be deferred until representatives of Peel Traders attended the meeting to ascertain if they required any further assistance.

The Commissioners’ officers reported the snow cannons for Atholl Place had been ordered for the finale of the Christmas light switch on event in Atholl Place for 27 November 2021 and the lantern workshop had been booked at the Corrin Hall from 11am on 13 November 2021. The lead members reported they had booked the Cathedral Choir and Skeddan Jiarg along with a public amplifier system. The Town Clerk advised the volume of children seeking to meet Father Christmas resulted in this taking 1 to 2 hours during the event. The lead members agreed to leave Father Christmas’ sleigh in the Market Place for this purpose with the light switch on taking place at 4:30pm. The Town Clerk asked for feedback on the light show at St Peter’s Church on 30 October event to determine if a light show should be used at the Christmas light switch on event. The Town Clerk reported he had sought a quote from an ice sculpture artist which would be forwarded to the lead members on its receipt, the road closure orders had been sought for the event and the entertainment including stalls was being finalised by the Commissioners’ event management contractor The Technical Officer proposed moving the Atholl Place Christmas tree to the closed Isle of Man Bank frontage. This would require the approval of the Bank owners with this building providing a focal point for the end of the event if additional lighting could be attached to the building. The lead members agreed to the relocation of the Christmas tree in Atholl Place and advised they would directly arrange the Atholl Place part of the event. The lead members considered paying for promotion of the event by a local radio station. The lead members agreed not to proceed with this proposal because it was primarily for local residents. The lead members considered requests for payment from some entertainers. The lead members agreed not to pay for any additional entertainers unless they had received charitable donations or a small fee in the past.

The lead members noted the Christmas tractor run is scheduled to take place between 3 to 5:30pm on 11 December 2021 in Peel. Approximately 50 tractors will arrive in batches and park on a closed section of Peel Promenade between Crown Street and Stanley Road. A parking restriction will be required on the northbound carriageway of Peveril Road and Ramsey Road to facilitate the tractors leaving Peel after 5pm. The lead members noted the Commissioners’ event management contractor was seeking the necessary traffic orders to support this event.

The lead members noted the officers proposals to improve campsite facilities and increase income. The officers outlined the potential to change the TV room into a female toilet and shower room block. This could permit the existing female toilets to be used as temporary male toilets to cater for the increase in predominately male visitors to the campsite for the TT and MGP festivals. The officers outlined the potential to construct additional hardstanding serviced bays to better segregate campers. In addition, the officers recommended both the camping fees and the season ticket fees required reviewing prior to the 2022 season. The Town Clerk advised the lead members these matters would require reviewing prior to the setting of the Commissioners’ budget for 2022/23 which must take place before the end of January 2022. The lead members agreed to defer consideration of these matters.

The lead members agreed the proposal to allow the new Trader group to collect and keep the street trading licence fees for their Hop Tu Naa event. 

Item 8 Department of Enterprise Resident Survey

The Board noted the contents of the communication dated 27 October 2021 from the Department of Enterprise and the Resident Survey Report Conclusions.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	21/055
	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chairman reported the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 8 November 2021 and the following matters were discussed.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ staff including one seasonal member of staff are employed undertaking grounds maintenance work and street cleansing works. The Commissioners commenced the street cleaning works at the end of September 2021 using the new road sweeper.  The Commissioners are repairing a number of void properties for reletting. In addition the Commissioners are undertaking major improvements by converting a small three bedroom property to a two bedroom property in North View and converting two bedsits in Castle Street to a single two bedroom property. The Commissioners’ business case for the external refurbishment of Reayrt Aalin had been successful as reported earlier in this Board meeting. The Technical Officer reported the Commissioners’ staff had commenced the installation of Christmas lighting this month for the switch on which will take place on 27 November 2021.

The lead members noted the content of the September 2021 (2nd Quarter) profit and loss report, and budget report. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners income was to budget subject to issuing the invoices for staff support for Peel and Western District Housing Committee and the Commercial refuse. He reported some of the campsite income required assigning to the 2022/23 financial year because it related to pre-booking for the 2022 TT and MGP festivals. The Town Clerk reported salaries were currently lower than the budget through the ongoing use of the Commissioners’ street cleaning contractor until the end of September 2021. The Town Clerk highlighted other rate borne expenditure showed all spending was consistent with their budget estimates. The lead members noted the £90,000 new sweeper and £20,000 contractor street sweeping costs were currently included within the street cleaning costs; the full year loan expenditure was included within the finance cost and the Fees and Leisure Costs included the £46,000 costs for building serviced hard standing at the campsite.
The lead members noted the purchase of the street sweeper and the construction of campsite hard standing had been reported previously which completed the approved project revenue expenditure for 2021/22.

The lead members noted Treasury’s communication dated 7 October 2021 which provided information on rate re-evaluations in the Town.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ officers draft budget and agreed it should be reported to the next Board meeting including the briefing given by the Town Clerk. 

The lead members noted the communication from the Western Civic Amenity Site dated 5 November 2021 which will be discussed at agenda item 10 of the Board meeting. 

The lead members noted the accounts were signed off on 29 October 2021 and published on the Commissioners’ website following the external audit. The Town Clerk reported the Civic Amenity Sites request in August 2021 for the Commissioners to pay a proportion of a £66,000 debt owed to the Department of Infrastructure since 2016 had resulted in significant last minute changes to the Commissioners’ Statement of Accounts at the recommendation of the external auditor. This last minute unforeseen change had resulted in the Town Clerk and the Commissioners’ Accountant having to carry out a further half a days work on the accounts after they had been certified in July by the Responsible Finance Office in accordance with the statutory provisions. 
Item 10 Civic Amenity Site Issues and Funding Request
The Board noted the communication from the Western Civic Amenity Site dated 5 November 2021 asking for additional fee payment and the Commissioners’ response dated 5 November 2021. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ response had merely reiterated the ongoing Civic Amenity Site corporate governance and finance issues associated with the Civic Amenity Site. No new information was included in the Commissioners’ response and this further evidenced the lack of governance in this organisation. The Chairman reported the Commissioners were still to obtain feedback from their last meeting held in May 2021 and further details had been sought on the 2016 £66,000 debt owed by the Western Civic Amenity Site from the Department of Infrastructure. The Chairman recommended the Town Clerk and Chairman should arrange a meeting with the Department of Infrastructure to obtain clarity on how and when this debt had arisen. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 11 2022/23 Budget
The Board noted the content of the budget report and proposed project costings. The Town Clerk reported the additional £65,000 income from the campsite in 2022 would be required to offset inflationary costs of providing existing services. The Town Clerk was basing this on a 5% inflationary increase in the cost of labour and a 20% increase in the cost of materials. The Town Clerk reported if these events did not take place and/or the Commissioners wished to fund additional projects including enhanced planting in the Town the rates would need to be increased for the first time in 5 years. The Town Clerk reported he had increased the vehicle budget by £3,000 to £28,000 to permit the purchase of one electric vehicle per year removing the ability to replace two carbon fuelled vehicles/equipment per year. The Town Clerk advised the budget for events (£49,000), waymarking (£5,000),  new street lighting (£25,000), new flag poles (£1,000) and repairs to stone walling (£10,000) were already included in the budget. The Town Clerk advised the contributions to the Swimming Pool and Western Civic Amenity Site would need to be assessed prior to setting the budget in January 2022. The Board agreed to defer a decision on setting a budget until January 2022.


	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	21/056
	Item 12 East Quay Flood Prevention & Regeneration Works
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 5 November 2021. This letter outlined the project would now take place in two parts with the flood defence works taking place between January 2022 and Easter 2022. The remaining regeneration works would then be completed between September 2022 and Easter 2023. Mrs Moughtin stated this was more disruption with all this work originally scheduled to take place between September 2021 and Easter 2022. No reason had been provided for this delay or the increase in time for completing the same amount of work. The Town Clerk advised the delay was because the Department did not have a contractor in place to commence the works in September 2021. 

Item 13 City Status
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 9 November 2021 advising the Queen is awarding civic honours for the first time in 10 years which is open to Crown dependencies. Mr Jones advised the Committee working on the application for Peel to seek city status was nearing completion. 
Item 14 Consultation on Area Plan for the North and West
The Board noted the latest consultation was scheduled to close on 19 November 2021. The Chairman proposed the Deputy Chairman and Town Clerk should provide the Commissioners’ response to this consultation. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 15 Community Hub Consultation
The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s consultation documentation for the locations of Community Hubs and the services offered. The Board noted this consultation closes on 24 December 2021.

Item 16 Commissioner Training

The Chairman reported arrangements were being made for the Commissioners’ information technology consultant to attend a Board meeting in the New Year to discuss a suitable device for Board members to conduct Commissioners’ business and to provide training. The Board noted this training update.

Item 17 Peel Hill ASSI

The Chairman proposed the Commissioners should contact the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture to recommence work on obtaining special scientific interest status for Peel Hill. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

 

	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	21/057
	Mrs Moughtin asked for the use of campsite by caravan owners for storage of caravans to be reviewed. Mrs Moughtin raised concerns relating the number of caravans, storing them on the campsite field hard standing and the condition of some caravans. Mrs Moughtin advised the original decision to use the campsite for winter storage was to get motorhomes off the public highway in Peel. Ms Kelly reported the Chairman and Ms Kelly had viewed the Isle of Man Bank building. If this property was purchased it would make good location for a new Town Hall and Library. The Town Clerk wished it to be recorded he could not recommend moving the Town Hall from its current location because the existing building was already suitable for the current Town Hall functions and staffing. He advised the Town Hall and the surrounding land owned by the Commissioners provided better opportunities for expansion of services including a Library. He advised it would cost up to £1,000,000 to purchase, fit out and renovate the Isle of Man Bank to provide a much reduced sized Ward Library and Town Hall within the constraints of this existing building. The current building offered sufficient office space and provided car parking for visitors and staff. The Town Clerk advised the Bank did offer valuable office and employment space within the Town as does the old Lloyds Bank building which is now owned by a private sector business. If the Isle of Man Bank was purchased by a business to bring new employment to the Town this would be a better option at this time and the Commissioners could concentrate their resources on operating out of historic buildings which are costly to preserve and harder to adapt for a modern use.
Mr Crompton stated he would like to see the traffic routing on Christian Street, Church Street and Derby Street reviewed. This would permit better flow of traffic and the bus stop could be located in front of the Town Hall.

The meeting ended at 9:15pm
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